ANNUAL PARISH MEETING FOR THE PARISHES OF

BRANSFORD AND LEIGH

Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 13th March 2012 at 7.30pm at the Leigh and Bransford Memorial Hall.

Present:



Parish Councillors:
Martin Gloster


Roger Husband







Bruce Tasker


Stephen Seymour




Graham Jones


John Sharp




Julian Burton




Sergeant Ian Blanchard – part meeting



17 Parishioners and representatives of local organisations

On behalf of the Parish Council Mr. Sharp welcomed everyone to the meeting.

1.
ELECTION OF A CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

It was proposed, seconded and agreed that Mr Sharp should be elected Chairman for the meeting.

2.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Parish Councillors Peter Hawkins, Paul Miller, Mal Cooke and Brian Porter, Terry Edden (PPW), David Hughes (Dist Cllr), Anthony Warburton (Dist Cllr) and Clive Smith (County Cllr).

3.
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD TUESDAY 15TH MARCH 2011
The minutes had previously been circulated and were agreed and signed by the Chairman.

4.
MATTERS ARISING

Since most subjects would be covered under other items or reports there were none.

5.
REPORT OF LOCAL POLICING OFFICER

Sergeant Blanchard provided a brief summary of crime reported over the preceding year and noted that the local level of crime is very low. He encouraged anyone with concerns to contact the local team of PC Sarah Ransome-Williams and CSO Martin Butcher, who are now based in Malvern. Residents raised the issue of littering and anti-social behaviour by youths, particularly by the river on the care farmland, and also the on-going issue of problems caused by loose dogs in Bransford.
The chairman thanked Sgt Blanchard for attending and he left the meeting at this point.

6.
REPORT OF THE CHAIRMAN OF THE PARISH COUNCIL

Chairman, John Sharp writes:
I would like to start by thanking all your Parish Councillors for the work they do as members of Leigh & Bransford Parish Council.  They not only attend the regular meetings but are also involved with other activities in the community, which supports the work of your Council.  I would also like to thank David Hughes and Anthony Warburton our District Councillors and Clive Smith, our County Councillor, for their support throughout the year.  Jacqui Barker, the Parish Clark, provides the glue to keep the Council together and we all thank her for her efforts over the year. 

In 2011/2012 we have continued to hold monthly meetings, 6 of which were parish council meetings that include planning, the other 6 were planning only.  During the year we have had a task group, led by ex Councillor Les Williamson, developing our policies and procedures.   The Parish website has been completely redesigned by our new web-master, Dave Deeley, 
and now includes more information on parish businesses and organisations. There is an opportunity for local organisations to publish details of their forthcoming events on the site, please use it. I wish to record our thanks to Les, Dave and Terry Eddon, our footpath warden, for the contributions that they make to our community.

Last year I reported that your Council has agreed to take part in the Community Payback Scheme run by the Probation Service and Worcestershire County Council. I am pleased to report that they have undertaken a refurbishment of the Bransford play area, the labour was free, we just provided the materials.  We hope to make further use of their services in future.   The wood adjacent to the play corner was in need of some maintenance and we have just competed the removal of dead branches and trees to ensure the area is safe.  The resulting timber has been given to an elderly pensioner living in Bransford.

Highways matters continue to be a major issue for the community.  We continue to pursue the County Council to ensure that our roads are gritted, potholes filled, drains and gullies cleaned and signs maintained.  We have provided an extra grit bin, at our expense, in Old Post Office Lane, Bransford and now have a supply of grit &salt stored locally.   Last year I mentioned that we were writing to Severn Trent with regard to the poor state of the water main along the A4103.  I am pleased to report that the main will be upgraded in the near future so overcoming the problem of the leaks we have experienced in recent years.  Speeding is always a problem in our Parish and I am pleased to report that Clive Smith, our WCC Councillor has funded the purchase of a vehicle-activated sign (VAS), to be shared with Suckley and Alfrick.  The sign will be moved around the 3 parishes, erected at agreed locations by our lengthsman, Barry Bennett, Barry continues to do a great job in the Parish for which we are all grateful.
Looking forward the Council is keen to see the Parish celebrate the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee and have undertaken to create a Jubilee Garden in Leigh Sinton at the corner of Kiln Lane and the Hereford Road.  Students from Pershore Horticultural College are creating designs for the site as part of their HNC course.  The garden will be completed in late 2012.  In addition the Parish Council is acting as the co-ordinating body for a Jubilee Day on the 3 June at the Village Hall. We have held the first meeting with all the parish organisations that has generated great ideas and it promises a very full and fun day.

We have created a small task group to develop a new parish plan, now referred to as a neighbourhood plan.  This is part of the process under the new Localism Bill.  We shall be seeking the opinions of the parishioners as to how they wish to see the parish develop and the services they would like to receive in the future.  In undertaking the development of this plan we will be liaising with our neighbouring parishes.   

Malvern Hills is considered to have a high level of ‘fuel poverty’ as much of the rural community is not served by mains gas, with many older buildings having solid walls and the high price of heating oil and LPG gas.  We are working with Alfrick Parish Council to see what arrangements can be put in place to establish a buying group to gain better prices from suppliers.  We are also working with MHDC to se if this can become a District imitative. 

I am pleased to report that we have held the Parish precept for 2012/13 at the 2011/12 level of £19,408.  If fact this represents a 0.1% decrease from last year.

In closing I would like to thank Will Tooby for allowing the Parish Council to use the Fold for this year’s Annual Parish Meeting.

John Sharp

7.
2010/11 AUDITED STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS - These were circulated for information.
8.
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLOR – No report
9.
REPORT OF DISTRICT COUNCILLORS – No report
10.
REPORT OF THE PARISH COUNCIL PLANNING COMMITTEE

Stephen Seymour provided an overview of the work of the planning committee over the year:
There were 54 planning applications to Malvern Hills District Council in the last 12 months from the Parishes of Leigh and Bransford. Thirty-two were from the Parish of Leigh and twenty-two from Bransford.

Of the thirty-two applications in Leigh six were withdrawn by the applicant before decision, eighteen were approved by MHDC four applications have yet to receive a decision and four were amendments to existing plans which did not require separate decisions. The majority of applications were for alterations to existing buildings and application for three new houses was granted in Leigh Sinton at Elm Hurst Farm.

The Parish Council objected to two applications:

1) The provision of a signalised road junction at the junction of the A4103 and B4503 in Leigh Sinton. That application has yet to be considered by MHDC.

2) The siting of a temporary Agricultural workers dwelling at Brockamin Farm. That application was approved by MHDC.

Of the twenty two applications in Bransford fourteen were approved by MHDC four have yet to be determined by MHDC one was withdrawn and two refused. MHDC has objected to one application, which will be determined by Worcestershire County Council.

The Parish Council objected to two applications:

1) Partial demolition and partial retention of storage/maintenance building at Island Barn Bransford Court Lane. This application was refused by MHDC

2) The provision of 10 affordable houses for Festival Housing on the land adjacent to the Bank House. This application has been withdrawn subject to alterations with a view to resubmission.

11.
REPORT OF THE PARISH COUNCIL FOOTPATH WORKING GROUP

Stephen Seymour delivered a short report that had been provided by the parish PPW, Terry Edden, drawing attention to the work that had been carried out over the course of the year and the help provided by WCC Countryside Services. 
On behalf of the council, the chairman again thanked Terry for his contribution the parish.
A resident pointed out that the footpath along the A4103 between the roundabout and Suffield Close is now very narrow due to overgrown hedges. The chairman agreed to ask the Parish Lengthsman to deal with it.

12.
REPORT OF THE AFFORDABLE HOUSING WORKING GROUP

The chairman reported that the affordable housing survey had shown a need for 10-12 properties in Leigh and the previous one had shown a need for 10 in Bransford. He noted that Festival Housing would not proceed with a development in Leigh whilst the one in Bransford is on-going.
13.
REPORT OF THE PARISH LENGTHSMAN
Barry Bennett had been unable to attend, but the chairman reported that work is underway to clear Bransford roundabout of the overgrown shrubs and replace these with low maintenance planting. He noted the good work Barry was doing keeping drains clear around the parish and also the increase in the range of duties he is now able to undertake.

14.
OPEN FORUM
The problem of overgrown shrubs at the entrance to Clewer Croft and the problem of litter around the bus shelter in Leigh Sinton were both discussed and the chairman agreed that the council would follow these items up.
15.
REPORTS FROM PARISH ORGANISATIONS

Memorial Hall Committee

Martin Gloster reported that the hall is breaking even financially, and is attracting a lot of one-off bookings. The committee are currently looking to upgrade the kitchen facilities and will be asking the hall’s users what other improvements they would like to see. The committee are also applying for a grant towards insulation.
Leigh & Bransford Primary School

Road safety – Valda Cane, a school governor, reported that whilst the flashing light outside the school was working, the school had insufficient funds to purchase a timer for it. John Sharp agreed that the parish council would look into this matter.

Mr Sharp also noted that the parish council are working with the school in the hope of addressing the on-going problem of parking and the lay-by and are also investigating the possibility of acquiring use of adjacent land to develop a play area for the village.
Women’s Institute

Group President June Mason reported that the group has around 30 members and continues to thrive. A wide range of activities and speakers has been enjoyed over the past year, including cookery demos, family tree, cushion making, gardening and many more. The skittle team continues to do well and book and theatre clubs are planned for the coming year.
St Edburga, Leigh and St John the Baptist, Bransford

The Reverend Andrew Bullock reported on a busy year in the parish. An increasing number of parishioners are attending services, with the Remembrance Day service and the Barn Nativity being particularly well attended. An encouraging number of families are attending, with numbers growing in the Little Lambs and pram service. The Community Choir is doing well as is ‘open the book’ in schools. Over the coming year there will be a lunch and service to celebrate the Jubilee, and a celebration of the Olympics. A new window is planned as is a general tidy up of the churchyard, and kitchen and toilet facilities are being considered to cater for the increasing numbers and activities.
1st Leigh Guides, Brownies and Rainbows

Valda Cane reported on another busy year for the guides. There have been successful spring and summer camps, and canoeing and raft building at Top Barn. The guides have helped at the Alfrick Show, Eastnor Archery Championships and the W. I. Fayre and have taken part in the Lions walk, the Remembrance Day parade and the Challenge Shield. Everyone enjoyed the Big Gig at Wembley and are now looking forward to a trip to Switzerland in the summer, for which they are currently fundraising.
Ann Osborne reported on a busy 25th anniversary year for the Rainbows. Activities have included a Fun day, a bluebell walk, a summer sleepover, visits to Cadbury World and the pantomime Cinderella. The girls are currently working towards their Rainbow Challenge Badge and are looking forward to taking part in a Harry Potter themed sleepover, the coming weekend.
The Brownies have also enjoyed a busy, fun packed year, including taking part in PGL.

For the first time there is a waiting list to go up to Guides, the Brownie group is full and there is only a couple of spaces in the Rainbows.

The chairman thanked the leaders for their reports and commended the good work they were doing for the young people of the parish.
Royal British Legion
Cecil Dee opened by thanking everyone who had contributed to or helped with the poppy appeal, which had raised over £4000, all of which is used for the welfare of ex-servicemen in the county. Membership is currently around 100, with around 25 to 30 attending the monthly meetings held at The Bank House. He urged people to become members, emphasising the fact that you do not have to be connected to the armed services in order to join.

He closed with a few words of remembrance for those who have sacrificed so much for us.
Malvern Martial Arts

Julian Burton reported that the centre has now been open for almost 3 years and continues to go from strength to strength, providing a wide range of classes and activities to local people. Membership continues to grow and longer opening hours are planned to meet demand for out of hours training. 
Charities Committee

The Leigh and Bransford United Charities provide benefits to residents of Bransford and the old parish of Leigh.  The area covered includes Newlands and Malvern Link.  
The Charity has assets invested with the Charities Official Investment Fund and 22 acres of farmland at Guarlford.  Income of around £2200 is derived from the Investment Fund dividends and rent of the land.

Distributions are made each Christmas to appropriate members of the 2 parishes.  31 donations were made in December.
The trustees of the Charity are appointed by the District Council and the Parish Council.  Elizabeth Hartwright, formally Portman, who resigned at Christmas last year, was an appointee of the District Council.  Caroline Orgee was appointed in her place.  The Parish Council have appointed Pauline Philips of Leigh Sinton to fill the third place allocated to the Parish Council.

Graham Jones – Trustee
The Fold

Will Tooby welcomed everyone to The Fold and noted how appropriate it felt to host the event in this setting. He gave a short presentation outlining the ethos and development of the facility and how it had been created as a vehicle for change, based on the principle of sustainability. The centre includes the café, the care farm, therapy centre, art studios and small outlets for local craftspeople. It also hosts a number of events including the Earth Festival and Blues Festivals, a book club, folk club and art exhibitions. There are many opportunities for local people to become involved and a large number of volunteers contribute to the operation.
Kevin Godfrey talked about the work of the Care Farm which produces a wide variety of fruit and vegetables, mainly for use in the café, but hopefully in coming years also for sale to the local community. Opportunities are provided for people with learning difficulties and for people recovering from addiction problems, and he encouraged the local community to engage with this very worthwhile local enterprise.
Jane Cox talked about the development and growth of the Therapy Centre. There are a wide variety of classes available including tai chi, yoga, meditation and massage and a clinic run by an anthrosopothic doctor.
The Chairman thanked all of the group and community representatives for attending and commended them on their achievements over the past year. The meeting then closed with an invitation to all attendees to partake of refreshments.

Signed
..........................................

Dated
..........................................
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